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Woodside Petroleum to pull out of Myanmar one year on from military coup 
オーストラリア資本のウッドサイド・ペトロリアム社は、米シェブロンや仏トタルに続きミャンマ

ーからの撤退を決めた。人権団体からの圧力に対応したもので、事業の停止と軍政への資金供与を

止めるよう求められていた。 

Learnt from: Khit Thit Media (January 27, 2022) 

ILO estimates reveal 1.6 million jobs lost in Myanmar in 2021 
ILO によれば、政変及び COVID-19 蔓延の影響により 2021 年に計 160 万もの雇用が失われた。2021 年

2 月のクーデター以降労働市場は脆弱なままだ。 

Learnt from: ILO (January 28, 2022) 

Yangon’s Savoy Hotel shuts its doors in wake of Myanmar crisis 
ヤンゴンにおける象徴的な存在であった五つ星ホテルのサヴォイが閉館する。ヤンゴン及び国内各

地で国内外の観光需要が低迷し、多くのホテルが閉鎖又は縮小経営を余儀なくされていた。 

Learnt from: Mizzima News (February 6, 2022) 

Thilawa SEZ attracts over US$ 2.149 bln so far 
2022 年 2 月 14 日にミャンマー特別経済特区中央委員会が開催され、国内の 3 経済特区について協議

された。ティラワ経済特区については 18 か国 112 の企業が累積で計 21 億 4900 万米ドル規模の投資

を実行してきている。 

Learnt from: Myanmar Digital News (February 18, 2022) 

Mitsubishi, Petronas to exit Myanmar Yetagun gas project 
マレーシア資本のペトロナス石油と日本の三菱商事はミャンマーイエタグンガス油田プロジェクト

から撤退する。ペトロナスの広報担当者によると取引は完了待ちとのことが、買い手の特定は避け

た。 

Learnt from: Reuters (February 18, 2022) 

UK retailer Tesco to exit Myanmar  
英大手小売販売のテスコがミャンマー事業から撤退し商品の調達も取りやめることを決定した。テ

スコの F&F シリーズのうち革製ジャケットを製造していた中国資本のグティグイースター衣料製造

社が 10 月に廃業していた。 

Learnt from: Mizzima News (February 18, 2022) 
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Woodside Petroleum to pull out of 
Myanmar one year on from military coup

Woodside Petroleum. 

Australia’s Woodside Petroleum has announced it 
is following multinational energy groups Chevron 
and Total in exiting Myanmar. The moves follow 
pressure from human rights groups, who have 
called on companies to stop doing business in 
Myanmar and cut off the flow of money from 
projects to the junta. February marks a year since 
the military re-took control of Myanmar in a coup. 
The contract termination covers an offshore block 
known as A-7, where Woodside owns 45% and 
Shell owns 45%, and, and comes into force on 30 
September “with the formal relinquishment 
process ongoing”. Shell has also given up its 
license in Myanmar after relinquishing them all. 
Woodside was withdrawing from two other 
offshore fields where it holds exploration license, 
AD-1 and AD-8, as well as a second contract with 
MOGE covering a third block, A-6. The withdrawal 
will cost a total of US$209m. Woodside has not 
conducted any activities in Myanmar since shortly 
after the coup and has paid no permit fees to the 
governments in the past year. 

Learnt from: Khit Thit Media (January 27, 2022) 

ILO estimates reveal 1.6 million jobs lost in 
Myanmar in 2021 

Workers across Myanmar face a challenging future. 

Some 1.6 million jobs were lost in Myanmar in 
2021, according to new estimates released by the 
International Labor Organization (ILO), with the 
military takeover compounding the impact of the 
COVID-19 pandemic. One year on from the 
military takeover in Myanmar on 1 February 2021, 
the labor market remains fragile. Working hours 
are estimated to have decreased 18 percent in 
2021 relative to 2020, equivalent to the working 
time of at least 3.1 million full-time workers. These 
working-hour losses were driven by employment 
losses as well as increased underemployment. 
Keys sectors have suffered considerable impacts. 
Rural farmers were hard hit by armed conflict, 
violence and insecurity. Construction, garments, 
and tourism and hospitality were also among the 
hardest hit industries in 2021, with year-on-year 
employment losses reaching an estimated 31 
percent, 27 percent and 30 percent, respectively. 
The losses in both working hours and employment 
were disproportionately greater for women than 
men overall. Women also accounted for an 
overwhelming majority of job losses in garments 
as well as tourism and hospitality. The military 
takeover and COVID-19 pandemic have put 
millions of workers in Myanmar in a grim situation. 
A reversal of years of progress in the labor market 
is being witnessed. Should this continue, it can 
only lead to increased poverty and insecurity 
across the country. 

Learnt from: ILO (January 28, 2022) 
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Yangon’s Savoy Hotel shuts its doors in 
wake of Myanmar crisis 

 
Savoy Hotel Yangon. 

Yangon’s iconic Savoy Hotel has announced that it 
is permanently closing. The five-star hotel opened 
its doors 25 years ago, when Myanmar was under 
military regime rule, with the hope that the 
restricted tourist destination would eventually 
open up. A number of hotels in Yangon and 
around Myanmar have had to close or attempt to 
tick over due to the drop in foreign and local 
tourists following last year’s February military 
coup and two years of COVID-19 restrictions. 

Learnt from: Mizzima News (February 6, 2022) 

Thilawa SEZ attracts over US$ 2.149 bln so far 

 
Thilawa Special Economic Zone (SEZ) in Yangon. 

A total of 112 enterprises from 18 countries have 
ploughed in over $2.149 billion into Thilawa 
Special Economic Zone under the Special 
Economic Zone Law as of end-December, 2021 
since its establishment. At present, approximately, 
102 factories are running in Thilawa SEZ. The SEZ 
has employed more than 12,000 permanent 

workers, including permanent and construction 
workers, according to the management 
committee. The businesses are primarily 
operating in Thilawa Zone A, and the development 
activities in Zone B is underway. Myanmar is 
currently implementing three Special Economic 
Zones – Thilawa, Kyaukpyu and Dawei. Out of the 
three, Thilawa is leading with better infrastructure 
and successful businesses. More than 60 percent 
of businesses in Thilawa is domestic-oriented 
manufacturing enterprises, while 40 percent are 
export-oriented manufactures, according to 
Myanmar Thilawa SEZ Holdings Public Ltd. There 
are free zones, promotion zones and other zones 
in the SEZs. A company exporting at least 75 
percent of the production in value is registered as 
a Free Zone investor and is exempt from paying 
income tax for seven years from the time it starts 
commercial operations. Companies such as 
logistics, which support export-oriented 
manufacturing, can also be listed as free zone 
companies. Domestic-oriented manufacturing 
companies are regarded as promotion zone 
companies, and they are eligible for a five-year 
holiday on income tax. Promotion zones are 
mainly based on the domestic market and the 
markets in SEZs. In this zones, investments can be 
made in manufacturing, housing, departmental 
stores, banking, insurance, schools, hospitals and 
recreational places. The central body and central 
working committees have been reestablished to 
enhance the SEZs. The meeting of the Central 
body for Myanmar Special Economic Zone was 
convened on 14 February 2022, highlighting the 
development of the three SEZs, proceeding in line 
with international regulation regarding the 
contract, implementation of the Kyaukphyu SEZ 
which can create job opportunities and help 
contribute to the State’s economy. While the 
manufacturing sector absorbed the largest share 
of foreign investments, the investments were also 
pumped into the trading, other services, logistics, 
hotel and tourism and real estate sectors. Japan 
has topped the list of foreign investors so far, 
accounting for over 33 percent of the overall 
investment, followed by Singapore and Thailand. 
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FDI also flowed in to the SEZs from the Republic of 
Korea, Hong Kong (SAR), the UK, Australia, the 
UAE, Malaysia, Austria, China (Taipei), Denmark, 
Brunei Darussalam, Vietnam, France, Switzerland, 
and the Netherlands as well.  

Learnt from: Myanmar Digital News (February 18, 2022) 

Mitsubishi, Petronas to exit Myanmar Yetagun 
gas project 

 
A file photograph showing the logo of Mitsubishi. 

Malaysia’s Petronas and Japan’s Mitsubishi Corp 
8501.T are diverting their stakes in Myanmar’s 
Yetagun gas project in the latest exits by major 
energy companies from the country since last 
year’s military coup. A spokesperson from 
Mitsubishi told that it would be difficult to 
continue the business from technical and 
economic point of view. The company, which 
indirectly holds a 1.93% stake in the Yetagun gas 
field off the southern coast of Myanmar, has 
decided to quit the project and is in talks with 
other Japanese partners. PC Myanmar (Hong 
Kong) limited, operator of Yetagun field, had 
signed agreements for the sale of its entities 
related to Petronas’ upstream operations in 
Myanmar in July last year. Petronas said the 
transaction was pending completion and declined 
to identify the buyer. PC Myanmar (Hong Kong) 
Ltd holds a 40.9 % stake in Yetagun, while Myanma 
Oil and Gas Enterprise owns 20.5%. A Japanese 
consortium, led by the Japanese government and 
JX Nippon Oil & Gas Exploration, a unit of oil 
refinery Eneos Holdings 5020.T, has a 19.3% stake 
while the remainder is owned by PTTEP 
international LTD PTTEP.BK. Eneos is looking at 
various possibilities with its business partners to 
continue the gas project in Myanmar.  

Learnt from: Reuters (February 18, 2022) 

UK retailer Tesco to exit Myanmar 

 
A file photograph showing the logo of Tesco. 

British retail giant Tesco will withdraw from 
Myanmar and stop sourcing products from the 
country after claims that one of its suppliers 
refused to compensate thousands of its workers 
when it closed down. Gtig Eastar Garment 
(Myanmar) Co, a Chinese-owned garment factory 
in the Wartayar Industrial Zone in Yangon is to be 
closed in October, seven months after it was badly 
damaged in a fire. Gtig Easter made leather jackets 
for Tesco’s F&F clothing label. Other British brands 
that have sourced from the factory included C&A, 
OVS and Zara.  

Learnt from: Mizzima News (February 18, 2022) 
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